


A Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Tuesday March 27, 2018, 7PM, in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:

Dr. Dennis J. Teehan
James A. MacDonald
Michael L. Butler
Dennis J. Guilfoyle

Dr. Teehan called the Meeting to order at 7:05PM.

Selectman Keogh was unable to attend this meeting

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Led by Dr. Teehan  

DEDHAM CITIZENS - OPEN DISCUSSION

Dr. Teehan stated that that he sees quite a few people here for open discussion many of the people here would like to speak about the Rail Trail.  Dr. Teehan added that in the interest of brevity he would like to have one person speak for each side for about two minutes and then we will move on.

Cynthia Barich, 45 Norwell Road:

Ms. Barich stated that she represents the Dedham Tax Payers for responsible spending.  Ms. Barich then read a prepared statement opposing the Rail Trail.  

Dr. Teehan stated that he appreciated Ms. Barich’s comments and added that he made a statement regarding this subject at the last Board meeting.  Dr. Teehan stated that Dedham has a Town Meeting system in place that allows anyone, if they follow the rules, to put forth an article for Town Meeting, allowing Town Meeting to vote on it. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that he is a little confused as to what exactly Ms. Barich would like the Board to do when someone proposes an article at Town Meeting that they would like voted on. Dr. Teehan informed all that that is the process the Town has, that’s democracy and we have to let the process play out. 

Ms. Barich stated that they are not opposed to that process, but would like to see the full facts disclosed, including the full cost of the project with full transparency.

Dr. Teehan stated that the question at hand is not whether we vote for or against the Rail Trail but is the Town willing to spend $400,000 to get answers on that questions and that’s where Town Meeting has to decide. 

Ms. Basich stated that the article is looking for a design study, at a cost of $400,000 and a traffic study which she does not know the price of and also the purchase price of yard five.  

Mr. Kern stated that is not accurate.

Ms. Basich stated that the article is misleading.

Dr. Teehan stated that the question at hand is whether people want to spend the money to get answers and that is a very subjective thing.

Dr. Teehan stated that he would like to give the proponents a chance to speak.

Georganna Woods - 4 College Place – Town Meeting Member, Precinct 6, gave a statement in favor of the Rail Trail.

Dr. Teehan stated that the abutters voice counts for a lot and should be heard. Dr. Teehan added that he appreciates the civil engagement and passion both sides have.

Ms. Baker informed all that the articles being heard by the Finance Committee on Thursday night at 6:30 downstairs in the large conference room.

DISCUSSION RE: AMES PROJECT UPDATE

Ron Votta – Atlantic Construction, was present before the Board.

Mr. Votta stated that there is some good news and some news that he wished he could be more optimistic about. Mr. Votta added that the contractor is not progressing in accordance to the way he said he would. Mr. Votta referred to the schedule dated January 5, 2018. 
 
Dr. Teehan asked what completion date was on the schedule.

Mr. Votta stated that there are out to July 16. Mr. Votta added that he is not accepting or recognizing that date. Mr. Votta continued, saying the only one he will recognize the January 5, 2018 schedule that CTA presented after meeting with the bond holder. Mr. Votta informed all that the completion date on the January 5, 2018 schedule was April 30, 2018. Mr. Votta stated that it appears they may not make that.  Mr. Votta added that one specific thing that will hold them up is stair number 3, which they haven’t started and it is a 4-5 week project.  Mr. Votta informed all that the elevator is 100% complete. Mr. Votta added that they are just waiting on the inspection on the elevators. Mr. Votta stated that the Fire alarm panel is being programmed today.  Mr. Votta continued, saying that they will be starting up the HVAC system.  Mr. Votta added that there has been a general loss of momentum on the project and a roller coaster of man power. Mr. Votta stated that the building needs a general cleanup.  

Mr. Kern stated that given the Town’s set of circumstances, we want to make sure the project is done right, as opposed to fast. 

Dr. Teehan stated that the fundamental dilemma here is how we handle a contractor that has underperformed consistently and set deadlines that he is been unable to meet. Dr. Teehan added that it is not as simple as getting rid of the guy and bringing someone else as there is a whole legal and insurance bonding process. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that thus it is the judgment of this Board that if we go down that road would actually be disadvantageous to the interest of the Town. Dr. Teehan stated that they have to regroup and figure out what the next steps are.  Dr. Teehan added that the Town is in a tough spot and we need to continue to be very careful with how we handle the situation and hopefully this will be a successful project no matter what.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Votta when he thinks the building will be finished.

Mr. Votta stated that he would hope for a completion date into May. 

DISCUSSION WITH VIRGINIA LECLAIR & SUSTAINABILITY COMMITTEE RE: CLIMATE ACTION

Virginia LeClair, Environmental Coordinator for the Town of Dedham was present before the Board. Ms. LeClair introduced the following members of the Sustainability Advisory Committee: Chuck Kabat, John Gorham - Chair, Deb Harrison, Clarissa Robyn and Emily Walton.  Ms. LeClair stated that the Committee does plan on updating the Board of their goals they are working on for 2018.

Ms. LeClair stated that she and the Committee are present to talk about the Town of Dedham joining the Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate and Energy Efficiency. Ms. LeClair referred to the following handout which explained what the compact of Mayors is and how the Town of Dedham could become part of it. 
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Ms. LeClair informed all that Dedham is a Green Community and has been since 2010. Ms. LeClair added that the Town reports to DOER through Mass Energy Insight, which is the Town’s recording software, on the municipal side of emissions. Ms. LeClair continued, saying that the Commission is looking to create a Climate Action Plan to report on the community side of emissions, which consists of buildings, residential, waste and transportation, in order to get a full picture of Dedham’s emissions and the risks and vulnerability to show where we can go from there.
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Ms. LeClair stated this is voluntary, so if we don’t meet our missions goals there are no fines.  Ms. LeClair added that this is a challenging project and she’s happy to say that they have a fellow again this year. Ms. LeClair continued, saying that this Fellowship is in partnership with the UNH Sustainability Institute and she is the co-chair of the Olin
Sustainability Network.  Ms. LeClair informed all that she’s working with students from Olin, Babson and Wellesley who are taking on the transportation sector of the Climate Action Plan.  

Mr. Butler asked what impact the individual homeowner would feel or the benefit the Town would reap from your study.

John Gorham – Chair of the Sustainability Committee stated that the same thing that is happening in Boston with the flooding could happen in Dedham. Mr. Gorman added that this Compact of Mayors would help us get ahead of the curve.

Mr. MacDonald pointed out that when this Committee first started it was called the Renewable Energy Committee. Mr. MacDonald added that this climate change is real and thanks this Committee for all they’re doing. Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that commuting by car is greatly increased into the city of Boston. Mr. MacDonald stated that what Ms. LeClair and the Committee are doing is a great idea, a great vision and a terrific project.  Mr. MacDonald added that whatever the Committee needs from the Board that like to help in any way they can.

Mr. Gorham informed the Board that Ms. LeClair is a great leader and has a lot of passion for the environment and added that she is doing a great job.

Dr. Teehan stated that 50 or hundred years from now this is going to be one of the most important issues that people will look back upon. Dr. Teehan added that with climate change people will look back and say “how did they let that happen”. 


PUBLIC HEARING - REQUEST FOR CHANGE OF BENEFICIAL INTEREST & TRANSFER/ISSUANCE OF STOCK FROM OSCAR BAR DEDHAM, LLC, D/B/A OSCARS, 380 WASHINGTON STREET

Mr. MacDonald recused himself for the next two agenda items as they will go before the ABCC.

John Gibbons, one of the owners of Oscar Bar Dedham, Michael Tallon, bar manager at Oscars and Anne Francis, current owner of Oscars, were present before the Board.

Mr. Gibbons stated that he is buying Ms. Francis out of the business since she is moving on to bigger and better things. 

Mr. Butler stated that they are very grateful for the reinvigoration of that property. Mr. Butler added that Oscars has become a popular destination now for a lot of people. Mr. Butler continued, saying that the Board wishes Anne well.

Mr. Butler moved that the Board approve the petition for a change of beneficial interest and the transfer/issuance of stock from Oscar Bar Dedham, LLC, d/b/a Oscars, 380 Washington Street; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, abstained. 


PUBLIC HEARING – REQUEST FOR CHANGE OF MANAGER FROM JOSEPH DADIEGO TO AARON ALI FOR PMA BEVERAGES SERVICES, INC., D/B/A HILTON DEDHAM, 25 ALLIED DRIVE


Ron Hadar, attorney for Hilton Dedham and Aaron Ali, the proposed manager were present before the Board. Mr. Hadar stated that there has been a change of personnel at the Hotel so they need to appoint a new beverage manager.  Mr. Hadar introduced Mr. Ali and stated that Mr. Ali has been at the Hotel for some time and is going to take over the beverage operation.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Ali if he had previously been a manager of record.

Mr. Ali answered no, but that he has been a food and beverage director.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Ali if he has ever been a manager of record at an establishment that sold or poured alcohol.

Mr. Ali answered no.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Ali to tell the Board about his experience in the field.

Mr. Ali answered that he started at Hilton 18 ½ years ago as a dishwasher and he has worked his way up and is now the Food and Beverage Director at Hilton Dedham. Mr. Ali added that he is worked at the Hilton at Logan Airport, the Doubletree Cambridge, Mr. Ali continued, saying that he was hired at the Hilton Dedham to uplift the Hotel and do better things there. Mr. Ali stated that he was appointed by corporate to move into the vacated Management role.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Ali what his role will be at the Hilton.

Mr. Ali answered that he would be the manager of record and the Food and Beverage Manager.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Ali how he would handle a customer who has had too much to drink. 

Mr. Ali answered that he would explain to the patron in a gentle way that he/she has had too much to drink and they will be cut off.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Ali if he was certified and if he served drinks.

Mr. Ali informed the Board that the managers who report directly to him handle serving drinks and he oversees the operations.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Ali if he has met with Sgt. Clemens and Deputy Chief Buckley regarding the rules and regulations of alcohol in Dedham.

Mr. Ali answered that he has not.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that is a phone call that Mr. Ali should make.

Dr. Teehan asked if Mr. Ali was TIPS certified.

Mr. Ali answered that he was not.

Mr. Hadar stated that any employee that is serving alcohol to the public will be TIPS certified.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Ali if he is has a lot of experience working with alcohol beverages.

Mr. Ali informed the Board that he was the Director of Purchasing at Hilton Logan Airport and has run big hotel operations before.  Mr. Ali added that he will be TIPS certified as will all the employees under him who handle alcohol. 

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Ali if he has served alcohol at any point in his employment.

Mr. Ali answered no he has not.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Ali how often he had staff meetings.

Mr. Ali answered they meet weekly with the managers and they have daily huddles.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Ali how often the managers speak to the servers.

Mr. Ali answered every day at pre-shifts a.m. and p.m.

Dr. Teehan stated that he believes Mr. Ali should come back when he is TIPS certified and has spoken to Sgt. Buckley.

Mr. Hadar stated that the corporate office requires them to get TIPS certified and added that Mr. Ali will have the support of several corporate offices and employees to get what he needs to do the job.

Mr. Guilfoyle suggested that they prove the license with a contingency.

Mr. Kern suggested that they could give Mr. Ali 90 days to get TIPS certified and meet with Sgt. Buckley.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Ali if he thinks he can get this all done in 30 days.

Mr. Ali stated it would be his pleasure.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval of the request for a change of manager from Joseph Dadiego to Steve Aaron Ali for PMA Beverages Services, Inc., d/b/a Hilton Dedham with the contingency that he meet with Deputy Chief Buckley and Sargent Clemens regarding Dedham’s Alcohol Regulations and acquire TIPS certification within 30 days of this approval; seconded by Mike Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

DISCUSSION & VOTE WITH TREASURER RE: EXECUTION OF BONDS

Jane Lepardo, Treasurer/Collector for the Town of Dedham, was present before the Board.  Ms. Lepardo stated that there was a recent bond issue sale that the Town had for $25,615,000.  Ms. Lepardo added that the purpose of the bond was Gonzales parking, a sweeper which was purchased, sidewalks, roadwork, the public safety facility, the design for public safety facility and some funds for the ECEC project.  Ms. Lepardo informed the Board that nine bids were received and the winning bidder was Robert Baird & company with a true interest cost of 3.248. Ms. Lepardo continued, saying that the Town is receiving a premium for $809,277.46 that will go to the different projects. Ms. Lepardo stated that the Town also had a recent rating call the Standard & Poor’s who reaffirms the Town’s very strong AAA bond rating.

Mr. Butler read the following motion:

We, the Board of Selectmen of the Town of Dedham, Massachusetts (the “Town”), certify that at a meeting of the Board held March 27, 2018, of which meeting all members of the Board were duly notified and at which a quorum was present, the following votes were unanimously passed, all of which appear upon the official record of the Board in my custody:

	Voted:  that we hereby determine, in accordance with G.L. c. 70B, that the amount of the cost of the Early Childhood Education Center project authorized by a vote of the Town passed on May 16, 2016, (Article 20) not being paid by the school facilities grant is $18,989,016 and we hereby approve of the issuance of notes and bonds in such amount under said G.L. c. 70B.

		Further Voted:  that the sale of the $25,615,000 General Obligation Municipal Purpose Loan of 2018 Bonds of the Town dated April 2, 2018 (the “Bonds”), to Robert W. Baird & Co., Inc., at the price of $26,424,277.40 and accrued interest, if any, is hereby approved and confirmed.  The Bonds shall be payable on April 1 of the years and in the principal amounts and bear interest at the respective rates, as follows:

	
Year
	
Amount
	Interest
   Rate   
	
Year
	
Amount
	Interest
   Rate   


	2019
	$1,000,000
	5.00%
	2033
	$875,000
	3.15%

	2020
	$1,000,000
	5.00
	2034
	$775,000
	3.20

	2021
	$1,000,000
	5.00
	2035
	$775,000
	3.25

	2022
	$1,000,000
	5.00
	2036
	$775,000
	3.30

	2023
	$990,000
	5.00
	2037
	$775,000
	3.35

	2024
	4945,000
	5.00
	2038
	$775,000
	3.375

	2025
	$945,000
	5.00
	2039
	$770,000
	3.375

	2026
	$945,000
	5.00
	2040
	$770,000
	3.50

	2027
	$945,000
	4.00
	2041
	$770,000
	3.50

	2028
	$945,000
	3.00
	2042
	$770,000
	3.50

	2029
	$875,000
	2.70
	2043
	$770,000
	3.50

	2030
	$875,000
	2.90
	2045
	$1,540,000
	3.50

	2031
	$875,000
	3.00
	2048
	$2,260,000
	3.50

	2032
	$875,000
	3.10
	
	
	


	
	Further Voted:  that in connection with the marketing and sale of the Bonds, the preparation and distribution of a Notice of Sale and Preliminary Official Statement dated March 12, 2018, and a final Official Statement dated March 19, 2018 (the “Official Statement”), each in such form as may be approved by the Town Treasurer, be and hereby are ratified, confirmed, approved and adopted.

Further Voted:  that the Bonds shall be subject to redemption, at the option of the Town, upon such terms and conditions as are set forth in the Official Statement.

Further Voted: that the Town Treasurer and the Board of Selectmen be, and hereby are, authorized to execute and deliver a continuing disclosure undertaking in compliance with SEC Rule 15c2-12 in such form as may be approved by bond counsel to the Town, which undertaking shall be incorporated by reference in the Bonds for the benefit of the holders of the Bonds from time to time.

Further Voted: that we authorize and direct the Treasurer to establish post issuance federal tax compliance procedures in such form as the Treasurer and bond counsel deem sufficient, or if such procedures are currently in place, to review and update said procedures, in order to monitor and maintain the tax-exempt status of the Bonds.

Further Voted:  that each member of the Board of Selectmen, the Town Clerk and the Town Treasurer be and hereby are, authorized to take any and all such actions, and execute and deliver such certificates, receipts or other documents as may be determined by them, or any of them, to be necessary or convenient to carry into effect the provisions of the foregoing votes.

		We further certify that the votes were taken at a meeting open to the public, that no vote was taken by secret ballot, that a notice stating the place, date, time and agenda for the meeting (which agenda included the adoption of the above votes) was filed with the Town Clerk and a copy thereof posted in a manner conspicuously visible to the public at all hours in or on the municipal [building that the office of the Town Clerk is located or, if applicable, in accordance with an alternative method of notice prescribed or approved by the Attorney General as set forth in 940 CMR 29.03(2)(b), at least 48 hours, not including Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays, prior to the time of the meeting and remained so posted at the time of the meeting, that no deliberations or decision in connection with the sale of the Bonds were taken in executive session, all in accordance with G.L. c.30A, §§18-25, as amended; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler stated that he knows a lot of prep and negotiations go into that, as well as a lot of coordination with the Financial Advisor.  

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUESTFOR PERMITS/LICENSES FOR RALLY FOR SALLY (7/4/18)

Rob Naser, director of the “Dedham 4 on the Forth” “Rally for Sally Road Race”, was present before the Board.  Mr. Naser stated that this is the races ’eighth year and the race is usually not too big. Mr. Naser added that he is requesting a road use permit and a one day liquor license. Mr. Naser continued, saying that this is the only event on the Fourth of July in Dedham.  Mr. Naser informed all that the second purpose of this race is as a fundraiser and over the last two years they have raised $150,000 for pediatric cancer research.  Mr. Naser stated that the third reason we put this race on is to support his daughter Sally and the challenges that she has had over those years.  Mr. Naser added that Sally was given the thumbs-up at her most recent checkup.  Mr. Naser proceeded to go through paperwork he brought with him.

Mr. MacDonald moved to grant the road use permit and a one day liquor license for the Dedham 4 on the forth, “Rally for Sally” Road Race; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR AUTOMATIC AMUSEMENT LICENSES FOR KINGS, 600 LEGACY PLACE

Don McLean and Rich Coward, from Kings were present before the Board.  Mr. Coward informed all that their application requests permission to change out some of the gaming units and to get rid of some of the dartboards as well.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION WITH TOWN ENGINEER & PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR RE: PAVEMENT PROGRAM, FY 19-21

Jason Mammone, Town Engineer and Joe Flanagan, Director of Public Works were present before the Board. Mr. Mammone stated that they would like to discuss the next 3 Year Rd. program and also give the Board a brief update on road construction from the previously approved three-year plan to date. Mr. Mammone referred to the following Recommended Pavement Improvements Memo for FY2019-FY2021.

As part of the Annual Pavement Management Program, please find an analysis of the costs associated with the FY2018 Pavement Management Road Improvements which are currently being undertaken with this yearlong contract year along with the recommended FY2019-FY2021 pavement improvements for review and consideration. The FY2018 Recommended Pavement Improvements were presented to the Board and approved on June 15, 2017 as part of the continuing three year FY2018-FY2020 recommended Pavement Management Improvements. A summary of the work as originally proposed and approved can be found in Table 1.

Table 1 – FY2018 Approved Road Improvements
	Repair Type
	Length in Feet
	Cost

	Reclamation
	23,601
	$2,471,418.26

	Mill and Overlay
	234
	$14,910.91

	Overlay
	0
	$0

	Preventative Maintenance
	0
	$0

	Routine Maintenance
	16,050
	$47,319.50

	Totals
	39,885
	$2,533,648.67




Construction of the planned improvements began in April of 2017. Those roadways that
were not completed by the end of 2017 were incorporated into the FY2018 improvements. The routine maintenance work was completed by Crack-Sealing, Inc. and the reclamation work was completed by Lorusso Corporation under the FY2016 Paving Contract.

We completed approximately 70 % of the FY2018 roadwork during the first half of
the contract year and will continue working on the remainder of the roadwork starting in
April. There is approximately $940,000 worth of roadwork remaining for FY2018. These
roads are to be rehabilitated by reclamation. Any FY2018 roads not completed by June
30th will be added to the FY2019 Road Program.

A summary of the completed work to date can be found below in Table 2.

Table 2 – FY2018 Completed Improvements to Date

	Repair Type
	Length in Feet
	Cost

	Reclamation
	14,969
	$1,678,936.51

	Mill and Overlay
	0
	0

	Overlay
	0
	$0

	Preventative Maintenance
	0
	$0

	Routine Maintenance
	12,576
	$18,202.31

	Totals
	27,545
	$1,697,138.82


A summary of the estimated versus actual unit costs for FY2017 to date is shown below
in Table 3.

Table 3 – FY2018 Units Costs to Date (Estimated vs. Actual)
	Repair Type
	Estimated Unit Cost
(per SY)
	Actual Unit
Cost (per SY)

	Reclamation (Major Collector)
	$40.00
	--

	Reclamation (Minor Collector & Residential)
	$35.00
	$33.55

	Mill and Overlay
	$20.00
	--

	Overlay
	$15.00
	--

	Preventative Maintenance
	$12.00
	--

	Routine Maintenance
	$0.75
	$0.40



Based upon our favorable contract prices and oversight of the contract with in-house
personnel, the Town was also able to complete the wholesale sidewalk replacement for a majority of the roads that have been reclaimed to date in FY2018. In total, the Town
replaced approximately 17,850 linear feet of asphalt sidewalk.

The Town is now entering into our twelfth year of Pavement Management and as a
continuation of last year’s FY2018-FY2020 Pavement Management Plan we have
prepared new recommendations for FY2021.

As of December 31, 2016, our overall roadway network pavement condition index (PCI)
was 88 which is up significantly from our initial PCI of 70 from eleven years ago. If the
proposed improvements are approved and implemented we can anticipate maintaining the roadway PCI at 88 by the end of FY2021.

The funding scenario for the recommended FY2019 – FY2021 pavement improvements
is based on the assumption of a local funding level of $900,000 and utilizing
approximately $650,000 from State Chapter 90 funds for years 1 & 2 and a local funding
level of $700,000 and utilizing approximately $650,000 from State Chapter 90 funds for
year 3. As always, if the Town receives more than the assumed State Chapter 90 funding, we will utilize that money during the current construction season to rehabilitate roads identified in the following year’s program. As of 12/31/17, the Town’s current backlog of repairs is $7,243,642.

The recommended improvements proposed in this document are associated with asphalt pavement only. Sidewalks, curbing, drainage, and other geometric changes are not included in this proposal, however, if during the design process these improvements are found to be necessary or desirable we will work to incorporate those items within the
available budget(s).

In summary, the DPW and Engineering Departments are pleased to report that we are on target to successfully complete the FY2018 Pavement Management Plan approved last year within the available budget. Through the diligent efforts of both departments we believe we are able to deliver these improvements in an efficient and cost effective
manner. All oversight of the design, bidding, contract administration, field Engineering,
and inspection was performed using in-house resources. Through these efforts we have
been able to raise the Town’s PCI to 88 from the initial rating of 70 eleven years ago. 

The proposed work throughout Town over the course of FY2019-FY2021 is summarized
in the attached table and maps.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he knows Mr. Mammone and Mr. Flanagan had some challenges with a subpar contractor and hopes that can improve with the bid for the 2019/2021 roadwork contract.

Mr. Butler informed all that Mr. Mammone and Mr. Flanagan have been working extremely diligently for the past 11 years and have finally caught up with the road repairs. Mr. Butler added that the Town does not need to spend as much as it has in the past 11 years. Mr. Butler stated that in the last six years the Town has repaired 31 miles of sidewalks.  Mr. Butler expressed the Board’s appreciation to Mr. Mammone and Mr. Flanagan.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval of the Pavement Program for FY 19 – 21; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Dr. Teehan stated that because the Town was able to decelerate a little on the Capital budget, it is allowed the Town to put more money in Reyes fund which ultimately relieves the taxpayers of Dedham.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to take an item not on the agenda; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Mammone gave some background regarding this item.  Mr. Mammone stated that back in 2013 the Board gave its approval to go ahead with the funding and design for two specific TIP projects. One being Rustcraft Road, which we know is on the tip for FY 21, the other being the Bussey Street corridor for sidewalk and pedestrian improvements. Mr. Mammone informed the Board that the MPO had a meeting and they are going to be taken into consideration at their April 12 meeting to place it on their federal FY 2023 schedule. Mr. Mammone continued, saying that this is huge because we have not even completed a 25% still in review for MASS DOT but they realize how important it is to Dedham to have the funding in place to get it to 100% design so they know that we mean business and would like to get this done. Mr. Mammone added that they’re looking for support from the Board of Selectmen.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.

Mr. Butler stated that this is where preparation meets opportunity.

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: CALL FOR A VIOLATION HEARING FOR VICTORY BAR & GRILLE

Ms. Baker informed the Board that they received a report from Sgt. Clemens and Deputy Chief Buckley regarding a recent incident at Victory Grille and it is at the Board’s discretion if they wish to bring the licensee in for a hearing.

Mr. Butler moved that the Board hold a violation hearing for Victory Bar and Grille, based on the report received from Sgt. Clemens and Deputy Chief Buckley; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE WITH TOWN MANAGER RE: ACCEPTANCE OF c. 32B SEC. 19, APPROVAL OF PEC AGREEMENT AND FUNDING FROM CABLE FUNDS FOR CORE RING & LATERAL EXTENSIONS

Mr. Kern stated that the first two items are related and they require two votes; one to accept C. 32b, the statute that deals with health insurance in the Commonwealth and SEC 19 authorizes and frames coalition bargaining, which is what the Town has participated in over the last couple years and has reached an agreement with the PEC (the Employee Committee which represents active and retired employees). 

Mr. Kern went on to read the highlights of the agreement. Mr. Kern stated that the driver of this is that the West Suburban Health Group, of which we’re a member, has two offerings; one is called the Rate Saver (includes four different providers) and one called the Benchmark, which is based on the most highly subscribed plan provided by the GIC.
Mr. Kern informed all that the Rate Saver is going away.  Mr. Kern added that the West Suburban Health Group introduced a high deductible health savings account, which has been incentivized, with the Town funding close to 100% of the deductible in the first year. Mr. Kern continued, saying that after that it drops to 50%. Mr. Kern stated that they also put together mitigation for low salary employees as there are a lot out-of-pocket costs if the employee chooses the health savings account. Mr. Kern added that if the employee does not go into to the health savings account, they go into the Benchmark program.  Mr. Kern informed all that this is a five-year agreement but there is an escape clause, in the case where West Suburban dissolves and the Town of Dedham removes itself, or West Suburban changes its offerings. Mr. Kern stated that if they change their offerings we have to go back and negotiate. Mr. Kern informed the Board that the motion is to accept C 32b Sec. 19 and then approve the agreement with the PEC.

Mr. MacDonald moved acceptance of MGL C32b Sec. 19; seconded by Mr. Butler.

Dr. Teehan stated that he thinks is important for people to understand the implications of this because last year our tax bill, before used free cash to lower it, was going to be going up by 6%. Dr. Teehan added that one of the big reasons for that was the fact that our health insurance costs went up a lot, around a $1 million increase from the previous years.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that what we have done now is we have made the help available to people who need it by supporting the deductibles and giving financial help for that, while getting a better deal for the Town and the taxpayers.

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald moved acceptance of the public employees Committees ‘agreement; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION WITH TOWN MANAGER RE: FUNDING FROM CABLE FUNDS FOR CORE RING & LATERAL EXTENSION

Mr. Kern informed the Board that Capital money is provided in lieu of being the primary provider by the secondary and the third provider. Mr. Kern added that this proposal is to use that Capital money, which should be used for Capital investments that relate to providing cable fiber signal as we’re going out over now to the residents of Dedham. Mr. Kern continued, saying that the two items are for $28,000 and $51,000 for a total of $85,540, out of the Capital account which has a current balance of $220,000. Mr. Kern stated that maybe the best term to use is Franchise Cable Capital.

Mr. Butler moved approval of the request to move $80,540 from the Franchise Cable Capital account to pay for new core ring sites and new site lateral extensions; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1)   Public Safety Building update:  The Building Planning and Construction Committee held a public meeting in the lower conference room last Wednesday to take input on the programming for the “green space” and the site in general.  They also voted to move to Construction Design Documents. 

2)  The Attorney General’s Abandoned Housing Initiative Program Manager will be in Dedham Thursday to visit the list of properties that have been complied by the Health Agent and the Building Inspector.  The goal is to identify their suitability for inclusion in that program.

3)  Three things from economic development director John Sisson:

The first piece of news follows last month’s announcement that Dedham will receive a $50,000 grant through the Commonwealth’s Efficiency and Regionalization program to conduct an Economic Development analysis and action plan in collaboration with the Towns of Norwood and Westwood. 

Today, as part of the Community Compact program, Dedham received a $25,000 grant from the Baker Administration to conduct an Economic Development analysis and action plan specific to Dedham. For efficiency, we anticipate performing this work in tandem with the regional study. More importantly, this Economic Development analysis will provide us with components that can be adapted into the forthcoming Master Plan.

Today’s second piece of good news: Dedham will receive a $15,000 Massachusetts Downtown Initiative grant to help underwrite a parking analysis and management plan for Dedham Square. This is a timely project that should dovetail with other work being advanced by the Dedham Square Steering Committee. I will attend the announcement of this grant on Tuesday morning in Marlborough –and the Board is invited.

The Downtown Initiative amount is actually $15,000.  I went to Marlborough to accept the award so John could attend to other business.

ACTION BY THE BOARD


DRAINLAYER RENEWAL

          The Welch Corporation
          35 Electric Avenue
          Brighton, MA  02135

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FOR 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE BY KU DE TA – 3/28/18, 5-7PM

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.
REQUEST FOR 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE FROM DEDHAM LIBRARY INOVATION TEAM FOR THEIR FUNDRAISER – 4/13/18, 6:30- 10:30PM

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

[bookmark: KVWin_undoend][bookmark: _GoBack]REQUEST FOR RE-APPOINTMENT TO THE POSITION OF CONSTABLE FOR PATRICK LENNOX

Ms. Baker informed the Board that Mr. Lennox has been one of the Town’s long-standing constables for over 18 years, this would be a three-year appointment

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FROM THE FAIRBANKS GARDEN CLUB FOR SIGN LOCATIONS TO ADVERTISE THEIR ANNUAL PLANT SALE ON MAY, 12 – 2018

Town common, Island Bridge St., Island by Pam’s market in court and Washington behind the Plaza.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FROM THE CISTIC FIBROSIS FOUNDATION FOR THEIR ANNUAL GREAT STRIDES WALK IN DEDHAM AT THE ENDICOTT ESTATE – SUNDAY MAY 20, 2018

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

MINUTES APPROVAL – February 1, 2018

Mr. Butler moved approval; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, abstained, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Butler informed all that the Livable Dedham team gave interested residents an update on the work they’ve been doing the past year or so.  Mr. Butler stated that the Livable Dedham Team will come before the Board at a later date.

Mr. MacDonald reminded all that April 14, 2018 is Election Day in Dedham and the poles will be open from 7am – 8pm.  Mr. MacDonald added that if a resident is not able to vote on the 14th, they can vote at the Town Clerk’s office to vote or to apply for an absentee ballot.

Mr. MacDonald moved that the Board enter into Executive Session to discuss Collective Bargaining, as to do so in public session would be detrimental to the Town’s position; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes,

Dr. Teehan stated that the Board will only adjourn from Executive Session to adjourn the Open Meeting.

The Meeting was adjourned at 8:34 PM.

The next Meeting is scheduled for Monday April 23, 2018 at 7 PM. This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on March 27, 2018, which minutes were approved on April 23, 2018.
				
								________________________
Dennis Teehan, Jr. – Chairman
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